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Board of Trustees Meeting



December 11, 2003


SUFFOLK COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

SUMMARY MINUTES OF THE BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

AMMERMAN CAMPUS – SELDEN, NEW YORK

DECEMBER 11, 2003
The meeting was held on Thursday, December 11, 2003, at 8:30 a.m., at the Ammerman Campus in Selden, New York.

Present:



Michael V. Hollander

Trustee/Chair



William D. Moore

Trustee/Secretary



Walter C. Hazlitt

Trustee



George Kane


Trustee



Kevin S. Law


Trustee


Dennis McCarthy

Trustee



Jim Morgo


Trustee


Frank C. Trotta

Trustee



Shirley Robinson Pippins
President



Mary Lou Araneo

V.P. for Institutional Advancement



James Canniff


V.P. for Academic & Campus Affairs



George Gatta


V.P. for Workforce Development



Steven Schrier


V.P. for Legal, Planning & Infor. Services



Michael Weissberg

V.P. for Student Affairs


Joanne Braxton

Executive Dean, Western Campus


William Connors

Executive Dean, Eastern Campus



John Pryputniewicz

Executive Dean, Ammerman Campus


Absent:


M. Vicki Wacksman

Trustee/Vice Chair


Kevin McGann

Student Trustee


Charles Stein


V.P. for Business & Financial Affairs

Guest:



Roger Podd, Legislative Aide to Maxine Postal



Rick Brand, Newsday

* * * * * * * * * *

The meeting opened with the pledge to the flag.
* * * * * * * * *

The minutes of October 21, 2003 were approved and the minutes of November 13, 2003 minutes were approved with the amendment of Page 6 to indicate that Trustee Jim Morgo wanted the viewpoint article shared with Newsday to set the record straight.   

* * * * * * * * *

The following resolutions No. 2003.139 through 2003.143, Resolution No. 2003.145, and resolutions No. 2003.147 and 2003.148  were duly moved, seconded and approved unanimously.  
RESOLUTION NO. 2003.139
WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has received a grant award from the New York State Education Department, in the amount of $83,004, for an Adult Basic Education and Literacy Services Program for the Patchogue One-Stop Center for the period of September 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004, and

WHEREAS, the program provides for Adult Basic Education programs in General Education Development (GED) and English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) instruction for the Patchogue One-Stop Center, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a grant award, in the amount of $83,004, from the New York State Education Department, for an Adult Basic Education and Literacy Services Program for the Patchogue One-Stop Center during the 2003-2004 academic year, is hereby accepted, and the College president or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Maureen David

Note:  No full-time personnel

           No in-kind contribution 

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2003.140 

WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has received a grant award from the State University of New York, in the amount of $8,662, including indirect costs, for a Community College Workforce Development Training Grants Program for Alliance of Long Island Agencies, Inc. for the period of October 14, 2003 through August 25, 2004, and

WHEREAS, the program provides for a management career pathway for employees of Alliance of Long Island Agencies, Inc., not-for-profit corporation consisting of charitable agencies that provide services to persons with developmental disabilities, and

WHEREAS, matching funds are provided by Alliance of Long Island Agencies, Inc., be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a grant award, in the amount of $8,662, including indirect costs, from the State University of New York, for a Community College Workforce Development Training Grants Program for Alliance of Long Island Agencies, Inc. during the 2003-2004 fiscal year, is hereby accepted, and the College president or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Nina Leonhardt

Note:  No full-time personnel

           In-kind contribution 

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2003.141   

WHEREAS, the 2003-2004 College operating budget provides $36,144 from the State University of New York for an Educational Opportunity Program grant, and

WHEREAS, the actual award in the amount of $89,730, provides $17,000 for direct aid to students and $72,730 for counseling and tutoring expenditures, and










(Cont’d)

RESOLUTION NO. 2003.141 (Cont’d)
WHEREAS, the $17,000 will be administered external to the College operating budget as direct aid to students, and

WHEREAS, it is necessary to amend the College budget for the additional grant amount of $36,586, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that a grant award in the amount of $89,730 from the State University of New York for an Educational Opportunity Program for the 2003-2004 fiscal year, is hereby accepted, and be it further 

RESOLVED, that the 2003-2004 College budget be amended to reflect the award increase in the amount of $36,586, and the College president or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Scheri Stewart

Note:         One 50% FTE Professional Assistant 1 position  

                  Institutional Support required (in-kind)

* * * * * * * * * *

RESOLUTION NO. 2003.142 
WHEREAS, Suffolk County Community College has submitted a proposal to the New York State Education Department, in the amount of $90,583 for an Adult Basic Education and Literacy Services Program for the Hauppauge One-Stop Center for the period of September 1, 2003 through June 30, 2004, and

WHEREAS, the program provides for Adult Basic Education programs in General Education Development (GED) and English for Speakers of Other Languages (ESOL) instruction for the Hauppauge One-Stop Center, and

WHEREAS, no matching funds are required, be it therefore









(Cont’d)

RESOLUTION NO. 2003.142 (Cont’d) 

RESOLVED, that a proposal, in the amount of $90,583, to the New York State Education Department, for an Adult Basic Education and Literacy Services Program for the Hauppauge One-Stop Center during the 2003-2004 academic year, is hereby approved and, upon award of the grant, the College president or her designee is authorized to execute a contract with the administering agency.

Project Director: Maureen David

Note:  No full-time personnel

           No in-kind contribution 


* * * * * * * * * *
RESOLUTION NO. 2003.143 
WHEREAS, The New York Power Authority (NYPA) conducted an energy conservation study at Suffolk County Community College, and 

WHEREAS, NYPA determined that implementation of various energy conservation measures will result in significant energy cost savings, and

WHEREAS, NYPA proposed to implement and pay for these energy conservation measures if the College agrees to repay NYPA over a 20 year period, and

WHEREAS, the anticipated monthly savings exceed the monthly payment to NYPA, as outlined in Attachment I, and

WHEREAS, the energy conservation measures will result in better temperature control and more comfortable indoor environments, and

WHEREAS, some of the energy conservation measures will replace existing equipment that is at the end of its service life resulting in the avoidance of expenses related to replacing that equipment, be it therefore 

RESOLVED, that the Board of Trustees accepts the NYPA proposal, and be it further










(Cont’d)

RESOLUTION NO. 2003.143 (Cont’d)

RESOLVED, that the College President, or her designee, is authorized to execute the necessary documentation.

* * * * * * * * * *

Discussion ensued on the merits of Resolution No. 2003.144.  It was determined that the whole process of awarding construction contracts should be reviewed.  Additional information at a subsequent meeting.
RESOLUTION NO. 2003.144 DELEGATING CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT AWARDS TO THE BOARD EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

TABLED
* * * * * * * * * *

Supporting documentation was requested on Resolution No. 2003.146.  It was determined that the list of budget transfers was included in the packet.
RESOLUTION NO. 2003.146 APPROVING BUDGET TRANSFERS was duly moved, seconded and approved unanimously.

WHEREAS, the Board of Trustees established a policy on the authorization of budget transfers, and

WHEREAS, according to that policy the transfers on the attachment must be authorized by Board resolution, and

WHEREAS, the president recommends the transfers on the attachment as necessary for the operation of the College, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the budget transfers shown as Attachment III are hereby approved.

* * * * * * * * * *

Finance Report
The finance reported was submitted by John Bullard, Associate Dean of Business and Financial Services.  John Bullard advised the Board that the status of the current budget is $300,000 above revenue and expenditures were $30,000 below budget.  He also advised the Board that the routine annual audit is going on for the 2002-2003 fiscal year through an independent auditor.  Discussion followed on the potential for part time instructional costs to exceed the budget and the business office indicated it is keeping a close watch on the full time and part time salary lines.
* * * * * * * * * *

Chairperson’s Report
Michael V. Hollander, Chair, advised the Board that a list of next year’s Board meeting dates has been provided in their packet.
RESOLUTION NO. 2003.148 was duly moved, seconded and approved unanimously.

WHEREAS, the approved grant-funded budget for the Adult Basic Education and Literacy Services (WIA Title II) includes a professional assistant (60%), but such position is unfilled, and 

WHEREAS, the approved grant-funded budget for the Adult Basic Education and Literacy Services (WIA Title II) identifies needs for clerical staff and the position listed below is available in the grant-funded budget for the remainder of the 2003-2004 academic year, and

WHEREAS, it is the recommendation of the College president that this position be established, be it therefore

RESOLVED, that the professional staff budget line (2815-3001-0010) be abolished and a clerk-typist budget line (2815-3001-0015) be created.

 Budget Line Number
Title


Area


Salary

2815-3001-0015

Clerk-Typist

Continuing Education
 $27,170


* * * * * * * * * *

The Board then followed up on its discussion at the prior meeting on the need for a response to the Newsday article.
President Shirley Pippins advised that we will take care of preparing a “white paper” on the subject of management salaries and distribute it to the Legislature and the media.
* * * * * * * * *

Roundtable:
Trustee Kevin Law questioned the language of the letter to the County Executive in reference to Plan C.  He reminded the Board that we are not terminating but expressing our intent to terminate and that we would continue to function under the existing agreement.  He also inquired if a financial impact analysis was done.  President Shirley Pippins advised the Board that Charles Stein, Vice President of Business Affairs has a report on the financial impact.

Trustee Jim Morgo questioned the origin of the requirement for verbatim minutes.  Salvatore La Lima advised the Board that the Legislature requested and the Board adopted a policy to use verbatim minutes. Jim Morgo requested that research be done on the legality of acting without a stenographer present. 

It was determined that on June 12 that a stenographer was not provided by the agency to take verbatim minutes.  

Steve Schrier, Vice President for Legal Information Services read County Resolution No.  1154 regarding the verbatim minutes.  The Board policy that was adopted limited it to meetings of the full Board.

The Board discussed the procedure to follow if the stenographer is not present.
Muriel Lanier, Secretary to the President advised the Board that a tape recorder will be provided at every Board meeting.

Trustee Hazlitt expressed concern about the function of the Board.
Michael Hollander recommended that at the next Board meeting a discussion of the responsibilities of the Trustees would be included, as well as processes, procedures and directives. Further discussion occurred on the “white paper” and the communication on the Plan C Memorandum of Understanding
* * * * * * * * *

It was determined that as the Associate Board of Directors is separate, that an adjournment and convening is necessary, at which point the Board of Trustees Meeting recessed.

The meeting of the Board of Trustees was reopened.
* * * * * * * * *

President’s Remarks:

Dr. Shirley Robinson Pippins gave her first report to the Board and reflected upon the complexity of daily operations and the positive role the College plays in the community.  
Dr. Pippins discussed the process of realignment to address goals that are being developed for the Board’s review.
Discussion ensued among the board members in response to Dr. Pippin’s remarks.
Reference was made to the incident on the Western Campus involving an attack on a professor by a student.  Dr. Pippins then discussed safety and security – she advised the Board that a task force is being established and that she will be the chair.  Dr. Pippins identified a series of strategies that would be considered.
* * * * * * * * *

Discussion ensued in reference to pending issues.  

Dr. James Canniff, Vice President for Academic Affairs advised the Board on the status of the JFA Building issue.  Dr. Canniff advised that legislation which would allow the County to purchase a building and lease it back to us is still pending.  At the same time that legislation is being considered we are moving forward by developing a request for proposals that will be given to the Board on January 8, 2004, before it is published.  
Dr. James Canniff, Vice President for Academic Affairs, in addition submitted a report to the Board on the Downtown Campus issue.  He advised the Board that he and George Gatta, Vice President for Workforce and Development, are touring two locations – Riverhead and Bay Shore.  They found a potential property in Riverhead and are still looking at Bay Shore.  George Gatta advised the Board that we need to go through an RFP process.  Dr. Canniff advised the Board that he will be bringing additional information at the next Board Meeting on January 8, 2004 and that it will be the Board’s decision to move forward.
* * * * * * * * *

Chair Michael V. Hollander moved that the Board adjourn to executive session for discussion regarding litigation and a personnel matter about a specific person’s employment agreement. (10:50 a.m.)
* * * * * * * * *

The Board returned to public session at 12:44 p.m.

* * * * * * * * *

A motion was made to adjourn at 12:45 p.m.
* * * * * * * * * *
The next regular meeting of the Board will be held on Thursday, January 8, 2004, at 8:30 a.m., in the Alumni Room, in the Brookhaven Gymnasium, at the Ammerman Campus in Selden.
 * * * * * * * * * *


Respectfully submitted,


William D. Moore


Secretary
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